
AGENDA 

 

Port of Kennewick 

Regular Commission Business Meeting 
Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers 

350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, Washington 

 

Tuesday, January 10, 2017 

2:00 p.m. 

 

 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

III. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 

 

IV. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated December 19, 2016 

B. Approval of Warrant Register Dated December 30, 2016 

C. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated December 30, 2016 

D. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated January 10, 2016 

E. Approval of Regular Commission Business Meeting Minutes December 8, 2016 

F. Approval of Interlocal Agreement with Washington State Health Care Authority, Public     

Employee Benefits Board (PEBB); and authorize the Chief Executive Officer (CEO) to sign 

the Agreement 

 

V. PRESENTATION 

A. Friend of the Port (TIM)  

B. Wine Industry Update, Ken Robertson (TANA) 

C. Vista Field Update (TIM/LARRY) 

 

VI. REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. Clover Island Update (LARRY) 

B. Cancellation of January 24, 2017 Commission Meeting (BRIDGETTE)  

C. Columbia Drive Update (LARRY) 

D. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 

E. Non-Scheduled Items 

 

VII. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 

 

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION (Ask public if they are staying, and if not, where they can be located if 

the Executive Session ends early.)   

A. Real Estate, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(b) – Site Selection 

B. Real Estate, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(c) –  Minimum Price 

 

IX. ADJOURNMENT 

 

PLEASE SILENCE CELL PHONES  
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CALL TO ORDER 
Commission President Skip Novakovich called the Regular Commission Meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. in 
the Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers located at 350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, 
Washington 99336. 
 
The following were present: 
 
Board Members: Skip Novakovich, President 

Thomas Moak, Vice-President  
Don Barnes, Secretary   
  

Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Chief Executive Officer 
 Tana Bader Inglima, Deputy Chief Executive Officer 
 Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations 
 Nick Kooiker, Chief Financial Officer/Auditor 
 Larry Peterson, Director of Planning & Development 
 Lisa Schumacher, Special Projects Coordinator 
 Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant 
 Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 
  

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
 Terry Walsh led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA  
MOTION:  Commissioner Barnes moved to approve the Agenda, as published; Commissioner Moak 
seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously.  All in favor 3:0.   
 
PUBLIC COMMENT  
No comments were made. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA   
Consent agenda consisted of the following: 

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and E-Payments Dated November 17, 2016 
Direct Deposit and E-Payments totaling $46,657.75 

B. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated November 18, 2016  
Expense Fund Voucher Numbers 38450 through 38496 for a grand total of $161,634.66 

C. Approval of Direct Deposit and E-Payments Dated December 2, 2016 
Direct Deposit and E-Payments totaling $61,299.00 

D. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated December 13, 2016 (PS Media)  
Expense Fund Voucher Number 38531 for a grand total of $11,386.04 
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E. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated December 13, 2016  
Expense Fund Voucher Numbers 38497 through 38530 and 38532 through 38559 for a grand 
total of $823,167.60 

F. Approval of Commission Business Meeting Minutes October 25, 2016 
G. Approval of Commission Business Meeting Minutes November 8, 2016 

 
Mr. Novakovich stated Consent Agenda items are a number of items taken collectively in one 
motion to be approved or disapproved.  He further stated the Commission has the option to 
remove items from the Consent Agenda and inquired if any items need to be removed.   
 
Commissioner Novakovich would like remove Item D and have the item approved separately 
because on April 12, 2011, he disclosed that Esprit, the company he and his wife owns, has a 
contract with PS Media to produce the Port’s newsletter.  Esprit does not get paid directly from 
the Port; they get paid from PS Media.  Item D is the payment to PS Media and in the interest of 
any kind of perception that there could be a conflict, he would like to recuse himself from any 
action on this item.  
 
It is the consensus of the Commission to remove Item D from the Consent Agenda for separate 
approval. 
 

MOTION:  Commissioner Barnes moved for approval of the Consent Agenda, with the exception of 
Item D; Commissioner Moak seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously. All 
in favor 3:0.   
 
MOTION:  Commissioner Barnes moved for approval of Item D; Commissioner Moak seconded.  
With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously. All in favor 2:0, (Commissioners Moak and 
Barnes) 1 abstained (Commissioner Novakovich). 
 
PRESENTATIONS 

A. Arts Foundation of the Mid-Columbia (AFMC)  
Mr. Arntzen reported he has been meeting with Pam Bykonen and Chuck Eaton of the Arts 
Foundation of the Mid-Columbia (AFMC) over the past year, regarding potential reuse of the 
former fixed base operator (FBO) building.  Together, the Port and the AFMC had been working 
on an agreement where the Commission would consider transferring the FBO building to the 
AFMC for an arts incubator and maker space.  The Port and AFMC were working towards a 
draft letter of intent, which outlines the stipulations of potentially transferring the FBO building 
to the AFMC for a nominal sum who would then enter into a ground lease with the Port.  
 
Ms. Bykonen, the president of the AFMC thanked the Commission and stated last January the 
AFMC submitted a proposal to repurpose the former FBO building, which would be used as an 
arts collaborative.  Ms. Bykonen believes significant progress has been made on preparing the 
letter of intent and stated the purpose of using the FBO as an arts collaborative would be to 
support our local arts organizations.  The AFMC would also be able to provide low cost meeting 
spaces and office space, be used as a place to gather and hold events and be an art hub for the 
community.   
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Mr. Eaton, vice president of the AFMC stated in order to assess the needed improvements of the 
FBO building, the AFMC hired Meier Engineering to determine any code required modifications 
necessary for the intended use and to suggest improvements to increase the functionality of the 
FBO.  Meier will assess the existing HVAC unit and perform a preliminary assessment of the 
electrical service.  Furthermore, the AFMC will be meeting with local collaborating artists and 
organizations which will be facilitated by the Dispute Resolution of the Tri-Cities, who have 
been helpful to the AFMC in facilitating strategic planning and evaluating progress towards goals 
and objectives.  Mr. Eaton stated the meeting will envision and structure the collaboration, and 
develop the program and plan the support for the facility and become a permanent resource for 
the arts community.  By developing a collaborative art centric art place, which the AFMC will 
bring students, participants and families to Vista Field.  And as soon it is feasible, the AFMC 
will begin branding Vista Field as a place for the arts, in conjunction with Phase I infrastructure 
planning and implementation.  There will be an ongoing marketing program, which prepares for 
the Vista Arts Center and other institutions and organizations to join them all at Vista Field.  Mr. 
Eaton hopes the letter of intent is closely followed by a signed agreement to lease the FBO 
building at Vista Field.     
 
Mr. Moak inquired if the Commission were to move forward with the proposal, if the AFMC has 
a timeline which outlines the details and a timeframe of the project. 
 
Mr. Eaton believes the AFMC could be ready for a dedication as early as spring, once a signed 
lease agreement has been approved.  
 
Mr. Novakovich inquired if the AFMC has an idea of what it will cost to rehab the building.  
 
Mr. Eaton stated the AFMC contracted with Meier Engineering to estimate those costs, however, 
Meier cannot begin the process until the letter of intent is signed.  However, without the estimated 
costs, nothing is certain, but we are ready to move forward. 
 
Mr. Moak inquired if any specific groups and/or organizations have formally agreed to be a part 
of this art collaboration at Vista Field.   
 
Mr. Eaton stated the AFMC would like to have an understanding with the Port before they ask 
other groups to make a commitment.  Once the understanding is in place, then a letter of 
agreement stipulating the terms can be drafted by legal.  Mr. Eaton stated then Meier can assess 
the building and AFMC can share this information with the other art groups.  Mr. Eaton believes 
these tasks can be easily accomplished once an understanding is met.  
  
Mr. Arntzen stated he would like to see a demonstration of support from other groups for this 
endeavor and does not want to place the AFMC in a position where the support is less than 
anticipated. 
 
Mr. Novakovich confirmed that Mr. Eaton is requesting a letter of intent by the end of the year.   
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Mr. Arntzen is afraid if a letter of intent is signed and the project fell through, it would be 
heartbreaking to rescind the offer.  Mr. Arntzen has offered to meet with the supporting arts 
groups in an effort to garner informal support for the project, and then the legal team can 
complete the remaining details of the letter of intent.   
 
Mr. Moak supports the AFMC and Port working together to make this project come to fruition, 
as identified by Mr. Eaton. 
 
Mr. Barnes would like to explore in greater detail why the AFMC would like to eventually 
purchase the FBO building.  The FBO building is close to the end of its useful life and Mr. Barnes 
would not be surprised if there were significant expenses associated in rehabilitating the building 
for the intended proposed use.  Mr. Barnes inquired why the AFMC would want to acquire a 
building, which is near the end of its useful life.   
 
Mr. Eaton stated this has been a part of the discussion from the very beginning and the AFMC 
and the Port have been discussing having the AFMC lease the former FBO building for up to 
three years at a reduced rent.  During that period of time, the AFMC could make substantial 
investments in the building and once the requirements were met, the AFMC would purchase the 
building.  Mr. Eaton stated Meier Engineering has been through the building once, however, 
Meier cannot make a determination without ready access to the building.  Mr. Eaton does not 
believe this can happen until the letter of intent is signed by the Port, which allows AFMC to 
show the building and work with an architect.  Mr. Eaton reiterated their preference for a letter 
of intent and stated the AFMC could lease the former FBO building for a period up to 3 years.  
The AFMC’s performance in the building could be evaluated on the following: activity, how 
many organizations are involved; what is the impact of the community and are they an effective 
marketing tool for Vista Field.  If the AFMC meets the goals during that period of time, then 
they would enter into a purchase sale agreement for the building and property.  Mr. Eaton 
reiterated that the AFMC has not been able to have concrete conversations with potential partners 
because the letter of intent has not been completed.   
 
Mr. Novakovich asked Ms. Hanchette if the AFMC and Meier Engineering could evaluate the 
building prior to the letter of intent being signed.    
 
Ms. Hanchette stated, as she has readily done before, she is happy to work with Mr. Eaton and 
Meier Engineering to provide access to the former FBO building.  
 
Mr. Eaton stated Meier would need to enter the building multiple times over a period of several 
weeks and does not believe it would be feasible to arrange with Port staff. Mr. Eaton stated after 
the letter of intent, the AFMC would have rights to the former FBO building whereby the 
building would be off the market and the AFMC could shoulder the responsibility of working 
with Meier and potential partners. 
 
Mr. Novakovich reiterated that the Commission will not be meeting again until January 10, 2017 
and therefore does not believe the letter of intent will be signed before then. 
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Mr. Eaton believes there does not need to be action by the Commission, but an agreement on the 
terms between Port staff and the AFMC of what the letter of intent would state, to move forward.  
At this time, we do not have a shared understating in place, other than a series of productive 
meetings taking place.  Mr. Eaton stated the AFMC’s lawyer believes the draft is fine.   
 
Mr. Novakovich stated the Commission is in favor of the lease, however, the letter of intent 
formality is holding things up and as Mr. Arntzen stated, it is harder to reverse, if the project falls 
through. 
 
Mr. Eaton stated the AFMC is not looking for the formal agreement, but an agreement on the 
terms of the proposed letter of intent. 
 
Mr. Barnes is in favor of a low cost use of the building, but has reservations regarding the 
purchase of the land and building because of the unforeseen costs of the building.      
 
Mr. Arntzen stated staff has been working on a letter of intent and are very close except for a few 
minor details.  Mr. Arntzen stated staff negotiates approximately 75% of the contract, with the 
contingency that the Commission has the final say.  Mr. Arntzen stated this is a large project and 
he had asked Mr. Eaton to demonstrate that there are multiple arts groups supportive and 
participating financially in this project.  Mr. Arntzen is concerned that Mr. Eaton could be left 
doing this all on his own and had asked Mr. Eaton to have other groups either attend today’s 
meeting or to meet with Mr. Arntzen to demonstrate the strength of the AFMC support.  Mr. 
Arntzen will make himself available over the holidays to Mr. Eaton and welcomes the 
opportunity to meet with other arts organizations.  Mr. Arntzen believes the terms of the 
agreement could be solidified shortly and presented to the Commission after the first of the year.  
Mr. Arntzen reiterated the magnitude of the project and the Port has already stated that they do 
not wish to invest any more money into the building.  Mr. Arntzen stated at some point the 
Commission will be asked to either give the former FBO building to the AFMC or demolish it.   
Mr. Arntzen asked the Commission for additional time, to ensure staff are comfortable with any 
proposal, before bringing a letter of intent to the Commission.      
 
Mr. Novakovich asked Mr. Eaton if he can complete the homework without the letter of intent. 
 
Mr. Eaton stated the homework is essentially done, except for the requirement of setting up 
meetings.  This is the busy season for the performing arts groups and the Dispute Resolution 
Center already has commitments for January and February, which they are working around.    
 
Mr. Novakovich asked Mr. Eaton to complete the tasks outlined by Mr. Arntzen.  Furthermore, 
Mr. Novakovich is concerned that AFMC is not aware of what the cost to rehab the building will 
be.  
 
Mr. Eaton understands what Mr. Novakovich is saying and believes it can be done quickly.  
 
Mr. Arntzen stated he could work with Ms. Luke and Ms. Hanchette to get the AFMC and Meier 
into the building as many times as necessary.  Mr. Arntzen stated the Commission does not need 
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to provide a final answer today, as this was more of an update and he will continue working with 
Mr. Eaton and Ms. Bykonen to assist them in assembling the information that the Commission 
will need.  Furthermore, Mr. Arntzen believes it is imperative to have a good understanding of 
which groups will be part of this effort.    
 
Mr. Eaton stated he cannot meet with the arts groups without a signed letter of intent. 
 
Mr. Barnes reiterated his concern regarding selling or conveying the building to the AFMC.    
 
Mr. Barnes confirmed with Ms. Luke that the Commission can discuss the lease dollar amount 
during Executive Session.  
 
Ms. Luke stated that is correct. 
 

B. Columbia Gardens Wine Village Tenant Recommendations 
Ms. Hanchette stated earlier this year, the Commission approved by consensus, a winery tenancy 
policy, for the Columbia Gardens Wine Village, which is currently under construction.  
Furthermore, the Commission appointed a selection committee, which includes Ms. Hanchette, 
Terry Walsh from the City of Kennewick and Ken Robertson, the Port’s Wine Consultant to 
proceed with a specific set of guidelines.  Through aggressive marketing efforts concentrated on 
wineries in the Pacific Northwest, quality inquiries for tenancy were received from Walla Walla, 
Tri-Cities, Prosser, Woodinville and Seattle.  A mixed marketing strategy included digital 
advertising, direct marketing, press releases, advertisement on the Port of Kennewick’s website, 
display ads in the Tri-City Herald and regional business journals. In addition, articles were 
written in the Tri-City Herald and news stories were reported on broadcast media announcing 
the wine village and tenant application opportunities.  Applications for tenancy were accepted 
through August 10, 2016 and three applications were received.  The selection committee met 
individually with each winery at their place of business to view their facility and operations and 
interviewed each applicant to see if they met the tenancy requirements. After careful 
consideration and much deliberation, the committee is confident that all three applicants would 
be an asset to the Columbia Gardens Wine and Artisan Village.  All have quality products, a 
strong consumer following and strong commercial potential for future business growth.  
However, two of the three applicants demonstrated strong need for the production facilities, and 
the use of the effluent treatment system, which is being installed by the City of Kennewick.  
Therefore, the committee recommends Palencia Wine Company of Richland, and Bartholomew 
Winery currently based in Seattle, Washington as the first two wine production tenants in the 
Columbia Gardens Wine and Artisan Village.  The third applicant understands the decision and 
is still very interested in a presence at the Wine Village and the committee recommends 
continued negotiation with the third applicant for placement opportunities in Phase 2 of 
Columbia Gardens Wine and Artisan Village.  Ms. Hanchette stated Ms. Walsh and Mr. 
Robertson are here today and available to answer any questions the Commission may have.  Ms. 
Hanchette inquired what course of action the Commission would like her to take, whether it is 
to proceed with negotiations with Palencia Wine and Bartholomew Winery, reopen the 
application process and/or continue negotiations with the third applicant for Phase 2 of Columbia 
Gardens.  
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Mr. Novakovich would like Ms. Hanchette to begin lease negotiations with Palencia and 
Bartholomew and continue negotiating with the third winery for Phase 2.  Mr. Novakovich 
thanked the committee for their hard work and stated they have done an excellent job and the 
wineries that have been recommended will be a real asset to the entire project.    
 
Mr. Moak inquired why Bartholomew is interested in relocating to the Tri-Cities.  
 
Ms. Hanchette stated Bartholomew Winery currently has three locations:  a tasting room in the 
old Rainier building in West Seattle, a case good storage and production facilities.  By locating 
to Columbia Gardens Wine Village, they would be able to consolidate their case good and 
production facilities and they plan on maintaining their tasting room in Seattle because of their 
large customer base.  They see eastern Washington as an opportunity to grow that side of business 
and bring new customers to their label.  Bartholomew is very interested in the effluent piece and 
their grapes are grown in eastern Washington, furthermore, they would like to relocate to the 
area to raise their family.  They see this as an opportunity for their business to grow, to be close 
to their grapes, and expand their business.  They are very appreciative of any opportunity they 
can get to produce and consolidate their business. 
 
Mr. Novakovich asked Mr. Robertson and Ms. Walsh what their feelings are and how they 
arrived at these recommendations.  
 
Mr. Robertson stated all three applicants were superb, however, two of the wineries wanted to 
produce wine here.  Since the City and the Port are investing a substantial amount of time and 
money, it seems it would be better to have an applicant that utilizes all the services.  The Port 
can serve the third applicant with another opportunity in Phase 2.  Mr. Palencia and Mr. Fawbush 
(owner of Bartholomew Winery) have a proven track record and are very impressive.  Mr. 
Fawbush is highly recommended by the Seattle Times wine writer and is a known wine maker, 
with a very solid wine club which is enough to support his current production and augment if 
necessary. Furthermore, Mr. Fawbush is invested enough in Columbia Gardens to come to the 
ground breaking earlier this year.  
 
Ms. Walsh thanked the Port for being able to be part of the committee and agrees with Mr. 
Robertson.  Ms. Walsh stated the Fawbush’s are very excited about moving to a community with 
a good quality of life.  Furthermore, financially, the winery is very solid and impressive and they 
have a solid business plan in place.  Ms. Walsh stated the third winery is well established and 
would be better suited for Phase 2.  Ms. Walsh is very comfortable with the recommendations 
and is pleased with the business the wineries will bring.  
 
Mr. Barnes stated there was a very detailed and wide ranging marketing effort and thanked Mr. 
Robertson and Ms. Walsh for their contributions.  Mr. Barnes is comfortable with the 
committee’s   strong recommendation. 
 
Mr. Novakovich stated the committee did a remarkable job and believes the Commission should 
move forward with the committee’s recommendations.    
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It is the consensus of the Commission for Ms. Hanchette to move forward with lease negotiations 
for Palencia Wine Company of Richland, and Bartholomew Winery and for the Chief Executive 
Officer to send a letter of intent which outlines the details and rates. 
 

C. Former Tri-City Raceway Redevelopment Property Master Plan  
Mr. Peterson stated at the previous Commission Meeting the Former Tri-City Raceway 
Redevelopment Property Draft Master Plan was presented.  The Commission submitted key 
questions which included staff outreach efforts, the history, and additional details regarding the 
four to seven year timeframe.   
 
Mr. Peterson stated the Draft Master Plan represents the last four years of effort, which included 
getting the property added into the Urban Growth Boundary.  The property was added into the 
City limits and staff continued to work on the entitlement issues which included:  

o Kennewick Irrigation Clause; 
o Bonneville Power Administration; 
o Washington State Department of Transportation Approval. 

 
Mr. Peterson stated Roscoe Slade, City of West Richland Public Works Director assisted with 
several of the entitlement issues.  Mr. Peterson also worked with Aaron Lambert, Community 
Development Director on the road network and utility layouts and generated a cost estimate for 
infrastructure and development on the site. The Draft Master Plan follows the Amended 
Comprehensive Scheme, slating the project as a priority in year’s four to seven.  The time frame 
allows for the City to establish their wine effluent treatment facility with the private sector and 
for certain triggers to be met, prior to the Port investing additional funds.  Recently, the Port and 
City Joint Economic Development Committee met and looked at partnering on infrastructure and 
extending utilities to the site.  The Draft Master Plan follows the same model as Columbia 
Gardens and the City of Kennewick Interlocal, where entities that benefit directly from the 
project must commit some funding to the development.  Mr. Peterson inquired if the Commission 
has any additional comments regarding the Draft Master Plan.  
 
Mr. Moak thanked Mr. Peterson for addressing his questions and concerns and mulled if 
investing in the Former Tri-City Raceway Redevelopment Property will be the right thing to do 
in four to seven years due to potential changes in the industry and/or environment.  Mr. Moak 
expressed his concern that the way the Draft Master Plan reads, and looks as though the Interlocal 
Agreement has already been signed by the Port and the City, as opposed to what has been 
discussed at the joint economic development committee, when in fact an Interlocal Agreement 
is not in place at this time.  Mr. Moak believes the general concept of the Draft Master Plan needs 
to happen regardless of what happens on the property.   Mr. Moak appreciates all of the work 
Mr. Peterson has completed over the past two years to ready the property for redevelopment. Mr. 
Moak believes the Draft Master Plan should be adopted, to position the Port for redevelopment 
during the intended time frame.    
 
Mr. Barnes thanked Mr. Peterson for the work he has completed on the Former Tri-City Raceway 
Redevelopment Property and stated the Draft Master Plan still affords the Port some flexibility 
going forward. 
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Mr. Peterson stated the Draft Master Plan does not include items such as the design standards, 
but focuses on the constants, such as the road network and access points.  Currently the Draft 
Master Plan has five acre lots, however, those can be reduced if needed.    
 
Mr. Barnes is in favor of adopting the Draft Master Plan and by adopting the plan, the Port is 
memorializing where the Port is with respect to the property and what the plans and intentions 
are for the benefit of the private sector.  The plan also allows for flexibility if the market where 
to change.  
 
Mr. Novakovich agrees with Mr. Barnes comments and stated this will give the City of West 
Richland a view of our future plans for the property.   
 
Aaron Lambert, City of West Richland Community Development Director stated staff and City 
Council have not had a chance to review it thoroughly.   Mr. Lambert asked the Commission if 
he could present the Draft Master Plan to the City Council for comments and report back at a 
later date.  Mr. Lambert stated the joint economic development committee met October 17, 2016 
to discuss a potential plan for funding, however, the City did not commit any funds to extend the 
utilities in the 2017-2018 Budget.  Furthermore, conditions have changed dramatically in that 
area of town with the addition of the new high school and the City’s wine effluent treatment 
facility.  
 
Mr. Novakovich would like to see the Commission move forward with the Draft Master Plan 
and the Commission can take comments and amend the document if necessary. 
 
Mr. Moak would rather have the City Council’s comments prior to adopting the Master Plan.   
 
Mr. Arntzen stated staff is not requesting adoption of the Draft Master Plan today.  The 
Commission has one meeting scheduled in January and Mr. Arntzen believes the Commission 
can accommodate Mr. Lambert’s request.  Furthermore, Mr. Arntzen would like to sit down with 
Mr. Peterson and Mr. Lambert regarding the long term and short term strategies.  As Mr. Moak 
pointed out, the Port and City have not reached an agreement about the funding mechanism.  Mr. 
Arntzen stated staff will reach out to the City to wrap up any outlying details and bring back 
early next year for adoption.  Mr. Arntzen inquired if the Commission could state their vision for 
funding sources and the City could mull over.  Thus, the Commission could adopt the Master 
Plan with the provision of how the Port envisions funding the project. 
 
Mr. Lambert stated the Council meets tonight and then again in January.  Mr. Lambert will make 
a commitment to get the Draft Master Plan to the Council in early January.   
 
Mr. Novakovich stated the Draft Master Plan will need to be placed on the Agenda in February, 
allowing the City of West Richland time for review and comment. 
 

RECESS  
Mr. Novakovich recessed the meeting 3:21 p.m. for a break and will reconvene at approximately 3:30 
p.m. 
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REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. Columbia Gardens Phase II Interlocal Agreement; Resolution 2016-34 
Mr. Arntzen presented an Interlocal Agreement with the City of Kennewick for Phase II of 
Columbia Gardens.  Mr. Arntzen stated the City has reviewed the Interlocal Agreement and is 
comfortable with agreement, with some minor language revisions, but this will not affect the 
agreement. Mr. Arntzen stated the Port, the City and Columbia Basin College (CBC) have 
announced plans to embark on a process of developing a second phase of the wine village along 
with Columbia Drive, which would feature parcels of land for sale to wineries and other 
compatible uses; and having agreed upon a concept for developing the Willows site into a 
culinary college.  The attached Interlocal Agreement discusses the process by which the projects 
would proceed, including the proposed funding mechanism.  The City and Port will be 
collaborating to develop the Phase II site with infrastructure to entice wineries and other ancillary 
uses.  The funding of the design and construction would be through the use of the Rural County 
Capital Funds (RCCF) provided courtesy of Benton County.  The Willows site would use the 
RCCF and federal Economic Development Agency (EDA) funding and the College would use 
fundraising efforts to build and operate the culinary college.  There is a lot of money and effort 
on the part of the City to assist with the infrastructure and Mr. Arntzen is very thankful to partner 
with the City on a project of this magnitude.    
 
Terry Walsh, Executive Director of Community Outreach for the City of Kennewick stated Mr. 
Arntzen explained it thoroughly and the City is excited to start Phase II.  Ms. Walsh stated the 
City has reviewed the Interlocal Agreement and would like to make a few minor revisions, 
however, it will not alter the intent of the agreement.    
 
Mr. Novakovich is comfortable with the Interlocal Agreement and stated this is a fantastic 
opportunity for the Port, City and CBC.  Mr. Novakovich is comfortable with Mr. Arntzen 
making minor revisions to the agreement to get the application process moving.    
 
Mr. Moak stated this is an opportunity to negotiate with the third winery who was looking to 
establish a presence at Columbia Gardens.  Mr. Moak stated it is important to move forward and 
maintain our partnership with the City and complete Phase I and begin Phase II with the 
assistance of the RCCF.  Mr. Moak is comfortable with Mr. Arntzen fine-tuning the Interlocal 
Agreement and believes it is the right thing to do for this project.   
 
Mr. Barnes agrees with the Commission comments and stated this is a great opportunity to 
capture an opportunity and work with CBC and utilize the RCCF.  It will bring something 
meaningful to this part of town and thanked the City and Port staff for their diligent work.    
 
Ms. Scott interjected and stated the Resolution states the Commission is adopting the Interlocal 
Agreement, however, the Commission discussed allowing Mr. Arntzen the authorization to make 
some minor revisions.  Does the Commission wish to adopt the Draft or adjust the wording of 
the resolution?  
 
Mr. Arntzen requested authority to sign the Interlocal Agreement. 
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Ms. Scott will make the corrections to the Resolution for the Commission’s signature.  
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
No comments were made. 
 
MOTION: Commissioner Barnes moved for the approval giving Mr. Arntzen the authority to sign the 
Interlocal Agreement; Commissioner Moak seconded. 
 
 Discussion: 
  

Mr. Moak stated with the understanding that there will be minor modifications to the document. 
 
Mr. Novakovich thanked Port and City Staff for their fantastic partnership efforts. 
 

With no further discussion, motion carried unanimously. All in favor 3:0.   
 

Mr. Arntzen requested authority to start working on the RCCF application, consistent with the 
Interlocal Agreement.  Mr. Arntzen and Ms. Bader Inglima will work on the application language 
and may be able to bring to the Commission in January.   
 
It is the consensus of the Commission for staff to begin working on the Benton County Rural 
Capital County Funds application, consistent with the Interlocal Agreement between the Port and 
the City of Kennewick for Phase II of the Columbia Gardens Winery and Artisan Village.  
 

B. Kennewick Irrigation District Inundation Clause  
Mr. Arntzen recently received an update from Chuck Freeman, manager of the Kennewick 
Irrigation District (KID) stating the final inundation clause documents will be presented to 
Kennewick Irrigation District Board.  The inundation clause documents will be the official 
agreement between the Port and KID, which rescinds the inundation clause on the former Tri-
City Raceway Redevelopment Property.  The Port has committed funds for the purchase of two 
Rubicon gates for the KID canal system, totaling $75,000.  The new gates will create a reservoir 
system thereby removing the necessity of flooding the property.  Mr. Arntzen anticipates the Port 
will receive the final KID agreement in January. 

 
C. Ice Harbor Brewing Company 5-Year Lease Renewal; Resolution 2016-35 

Ms. Hanchette presented a lease renewal for Ice Harbor Brewing Company, who has been a Port 
tenant for ten years.  The lease is up for renewal on December 31, 2016.  Because this is a five 
year lease proposal with an option, it is coming before the Commission for consideration today.  
The parameters of the lease space are the same terms of location and Ms. Hanchette stated in the 
nine years that Ice Harbor has been open, they have become an attraction to the island.  Ice 
Harbor serves our boaters and are a true asset to the island as well as an economic driver, creating 
a few dozen jobs.  The terms of the lease include a rent escalation over the term of their lease 
and a one time, five year option as negotiated. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
No comments were made. 
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MOTION: Commissioner Barnes moved for approval of Resolution 2016-35, approving a five year 
lease with one five year option to Ice Harbor Brewing and authorizing the Chief Executive Officer to 
execute the contract; Commissioner Moak seconded.  With no further discussion, motion carried 
unanimously. All in favor 3:0.   
 

D. Vista Field Update 
Mr. Peterson presented slides of Vista Field illustrating the creation of a vibrant place that the 
community wants to see.  
To create a complete place, the Port must do the following: 

• Create connections with Main streets and narrow streets; 
• Create a vibrancy with hospitality businesses:  hangar remodeling (activity and revenue); 
• Create Public Places: install a significant water feature, public plaza and pavilions and 

plenty of landscaping. 
 
The next steps for Vista Field involve: 

• Adopting the Master Plan; 
o Development agreement approval; 

• Phase #1 design and cost estimates to 66% stage; 
• Present 66% stage documents to Commission:  DPZ Cascadia and Elizabeth Plater-Zyberk 

present; 
• Present 100% documents to Commission; 
• Proceed to bidding stage; 
• Construction; 
• Create a Business Improvement District to manage maintenance of property. 

 
Mr. Peterson reported staff met with Laurence Qamar and Michael Mehaffy in Skamania and 
estimated that the Port will be able to construct a complete place with a budget of $5,000,000.   
 
Mr. Arntzen stated there was a great creative burst of energy during the Skamania trip.  The Phase 
I plan is very simple, but incorporates all the elements the Commission would like to see; a start- 
up space for commercial businesses, a water feature, plenty of shade trees, and a plaza surrounding 
a water feature.  Mr. Arntzen stated the team created a small but inviting place that he hopes will   
be within the $5,000,000 budget.  
 
Mr. Novakovich thanked staff for the update and stated it seems as though a lot was accomplished 
in Skamania.  
 

E. Columbia Drive Update  
Mr. Peterson stated due to the recent weather conditions, Banlin Construction has had to delay 
construction at the Wine Village.     
 

F. 2017 Eastern Washington Planners’ Forum 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated Dee Caputo of the Washington Stated Department of Commerce reached 
out to Mr. Novakovich and Mr. Peterson and requested they make a presentation similar to that of 
the one they had previously done for the Eastern Washington Planners Forum earlier this year.  As 
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the Port has done in the past, if a particular Commissioner or staff has been requested, we make 
arrangements, if the Commission is agreeable.  The forum will be held spring of 2017 at Big Bend 
Community College in Moses Lake.  Furthermore, if a Commissioner is up for election in that 
year, then staff does not recruit presentations for them.  The Public Disclosure Committee (PDC) 
makes allowances for elected officials that are contacted or requested, then it is appropriate for the 
elected official to make that presentation.  Ms. Bader Inglima inquired if the Commission finds it 
acceptable for Mr. Novakovich and Mr. Peterson to make the presentation at the Eastern 
Washington Planners Forum.  
 
It is the consensus of the Commission to support Mr. Novakovich and Mr. Peterson’s presentation 
at the Eastern Washington Planners Forum 
  

G. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 
Commissioners reported on their respective committee meetings. 
 

H. Non Scheduled Items 
1. Mr. Moak stated one item that came out of Washington Public Ports Association (WPPA) 

Annual Meeting was the discussion based around inter-government cooperation and the good 
and bad examples of Port’s working together with other entities.  Mr. Moak highlighted the 
Port’s good relationship with the City of Kennewick and the joint projects we were working 
on.  Mr. Moak believes it would be a good opportunity for Mr. Arntzen and Ms. Mosely to put 
together a presentation together for WPPA and the Association of Washington Cities about 
cooperation and how our relationship has blossomed and the deliberate work on both parties.  
 

2. Mr. Barnes stated this is the last meeting for 2016 and thanked staff for all of their hard work 
and effort.  Mr. Barnes stated the Port made a lot of positive progress on our projects and we 
have tremendous opportunities ahead of us and we could not do it without you. 

 
3. Ms. Bader Inglima stated there was a tremendous amount of public support for the Latino 

Mural open house, as well as media support for the artist.  Ms. Bader Inglima stated 
approximately 30 people attended the open house at Tierra Vida and the artist was able to 
engage with individuals and learn local stories.  Ms. Bader Inglima stated the Latino 
organizations are very appreciative of the Commission’s investment in recognizing, honoring, 
and celebrating their contributions.  Ms. Bader Inglima believes the Port will have several 
ambassadors and champions for the continued development of Columbia Gardens.  

 
Ms. Bader Inglima reported that the U.S. Corps of Engineers recently removed their lay down 
yard from Clover Island after eight years of requests from the Port, the City, the Department 
of Fish and Wildlife and the CTUIR.  Ms. Bader Inglima stated this is a big win, and has 
improved the visibility from the waterfront.  Ms. Bader Inglima will continue discussions with 
the Corps of Engineers to remove the remaining chain link fence.   
 
Ms. Bader Inglima stated the WPPA recently visited with Mr. Arntzen.  WPPA will be 
highlighting Vista Field and the redevelopment in the next WPPA newsletter. 
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4. Mr. Peterson stated the Gathering Place project is underway.  Big D’s Construction is currently 
working on removal of asbestos in the old Port office.  When there is a break in the colder 
weather the demolition of the building and old pump house will take place. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
Cal Coie 705 South Oklahoma, Kennewick.  Mr. Coie reported that the Clover Island Yacht Club (CIYC) 
had a successful Christmas boat parade, however, we are always looking for more boats.  He asked staff 
to communicate to their tenants that we welcome any boater who would like to participate.  This year, 18 
boats participated, however, in previous years, we have had as many as 32 boats in the parade.  Mr. Coie 
stated the boat parade is held the first week in December and it may not be easy to see and it’s cold, but it 
is still a good time.  Dave Mitchum of Cedars and Mark Blotz of Clover Island Inn have been very 
supportive, and this year, Mr. Blotz facilitated the judging from the Crow’s Nest.  Mr. Coie introduced 
Dorothy Hansen, who is on the building and grounds committee for the CIYC and will be the liaison for 
the CICY and the Port.  
 
Boyce Burdick 415 Snyder Street, Richland.  Mr. Burdick inquired if there would be a street in front of 
the performing arts center for Phase I and if the scissors would be a part of the placed infrastructure.  Mr. 
Burdick inquired if the Port has given any more thought to including a fiber optics network in Phase I.     
 
Mr. Peterson stated as part of Phase I, there will be a street running in front of the performing arts center 
as well as the scissors intersection, as previously discussed.  Additionally, fiber optics conduit will be 
included in the development.   
 
No further comments were made. 
 
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS  
No comments were made. 
 
Mr. Novakovich anticipates the Executive Session will last approximately 45 minutes, Site Selection per 
RCW 42.30.110(1)(b) and Real Estate Minimum Price per RCW 42.30.110(1)(c) with no action 
anticipated.  Mr. Novakovich asked the public to notify Port staff if they will return after the executive 
session.   
 
Mr. Novakovich recessed the Regular Commission Meeting at 4:30 p.m. for approximately two minutes. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION   

A. Real Estate, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(b) – Site Selection  
B. Real Estate, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(c) – Minimum Price 

 
Mr. Novakovich convened the meeting into Executive Session at 4:33 p.m. for approximately forty-five 
minutes. 
 
Ms. Hanchette exited the meeting at 5:18 p.m. and extended Executive Session for 5 minutes. 
 
Ms. Hanchette exited the meeting at 5:23 p.m. and extended Executive Session for 5 minutes. 
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Mr. Novakovich adjourned the Executive Session at 5:27 p.m.   
 
Mr. Novakovich reconvened Regular Commission Meeting at 5:27 p.m.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned 5:28 p.m.  
 
 
APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK 

BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 
  

      
Skip Novakovich, President 
 

         
Thomas Moak, Vice President 
 

 
 

      

 Don Barnes, Secretary 
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